HARTLEBURY PARISH COUNCIL

The Minutes of the Meeting of Hartlebury Parish Council held at 

7pm on Tuesday 3 July 2012
Present: Cllrs P Holden (Chairman), R Kirby , D Stocker, H J Webb, A Bishop, A Cupper, D Southall,  Mrs C Boughton-Thomas, Mrs L Brookes, N Dowty, A Jones, G Howard 

In Attendance: Ms B Lee (Clerk), County Cllr M Broomfield

1. Apologies: Apologies were accepted from Cllr J Jones.
2. Broadband Response for Hartlebury Pauline Harris, Senior Programme Manager, WCC, gave a short presentation explaining the CC’s plan for superfast Broadband to residents and businesses by 2015. The Government aims for 90% of users to have Broadband speed up to 30MB per second, with 10% having at least 2MBps. Two suppliers have already signed up to the framework, i.e. BT and Fujitsu (Virgin). There are four processes: 1) establishing what is in place at present 2) one calendar month’s consultation (with consumers) 3) data collation and negotiation with BT and Fujitsu and 4) final implementation for spring 2013.  What is required now?  Each Parish to put forward its own case for superfast Broadband. County Council is asking Parish Council’s to canvass the opinions of residents and businesses by completing a survey before 2 September 2015. The Chairman indicated there are over 1,100 homes and 300 businesses and some of the largest industrial units in the county within the Parish, who could potentially benefit.  Discussion took place.  


Mr Ken Wigfield, Chairman of the Worcestershire Branch of the Federation of Small Businesses, suggested an Action Plan be prepared for Hartlebury and the Parish Council work with Wychavon DC (WDC) to enable full communication, so that the benefits of enhanced Broadband are fully communicated and understood by all.  The Chairman and District Cllr Dowty requested Mr Wigfield to assist. He agreed and pointed out the present exchange will need upgrading.  

Ms Harris to forward to the Clerk, information posters, survey documents (can also be completed online at www.worcestershire.gov.uk/broadband).  Information will be placed in prominent places, noticeboards etc., on the parish website (www.hartleburyparish.org.uk) and passed to the parish magazine.  Arrangements will be made for the survey leaflets to be distributed to all households/businesses in Hartlebury.


The Chairman thanked Ms Harris for her informative presentation.

The meeting was adjourned for Public Question Time – see notes appended at the end

3. Declarations of Interest and New Code of Conduct  

The Chairman proposed that the New Code of Conduct and Declarations of Interest (issued with the Agenda) be adopted, in line with the enactment of the Localism Act and new standards regime which came into force from 1st July 2012.  The models circulated are based on those provided by the Monitoring Office, Wychavon DC.  The proposal was seconded by Cllr Stocker and unanimously accepted by Councillors present.

The Clerk was asked to re-send the new Register of Members’ Interests/General Notice of Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (now to include the interests of husband/wife/civil partner etc) to Councillors and for them to be completed and return to her by Friday, 13th July.


4. Minutes 


The minutes of the last meeting were approved, subject to a small adjustment to wording in paragraph 4 (e).

5. Progress Reports 


a: Police Report

Police unable to attend. The Chairman spoke to PC Tony Carter (CSO Andrea Leslie is off sick) and he has agreed to attend the next Parish Council meeting on 7th August.  LPC Carter is aware of issues in the parish; Hartlebury is a ‘low concern area’. The police have had no complaints regarding the recent child safety issue raised by a resident on 12 June. Cllr Kirby had followed this up with the relevant Sunday newspaper and established their story was based on a website entry some three years ago and it had no credibility.



b: Clerk’s Progress Report  

Old Worcester Road Development :  Councillor responses to residents questions have been sent back. No response has yet been received in response to the Parish Council’s letter to WDC.  Confirmation was received from WDC that there are no other issues in the South Worcs Development Plan, other than that issued last autumn, i.e. development on land west of Old Worcester Road.  



Village Green Registration:  This matter is ongoing and WCC have asked for a copy of the Village Hall lease as the land is included with it.  The lease is being located.


Waresley Court Road: No further reports made of car vandalism, but this will be monitored.


WI/Gardening Club:  Cllr Cupper to meet a representative from the WI and the Gardening Club to agree suitable sites for the autumn planting of a black pear tree and flowering shrub/ tree.  The Clerk will liaise with all parties to agree a date.

Post Office Noticeboard:  No planning decision yet received from WCC. Ongoing.


Signal Box (Hartlebury Railway Station):  Network Rail has acknowledged the enquiry made regarding listing this signal box as an item with historic interest. A detailed application form is required by English Heritage to do the same.  Discussion took place regarding the potential liability for maintenance and where responsibility for upkeep may remain, e.g. Network Rail. Cllr Kirby suggested that there may be a society that may help us with information. The Clerk was asked to continue investigations, including Network Rail’s obligations and report to the next meeting.

Parish Meeting Agendas:  These will continue to be placed on the parish website and extra copies brought to meetings.

Waresley Park  In response to a complaint from a resident, the Clerk is to send a letter to the land owners, Waresley Park Ltd, to query the need for a large number of notices which have appeared and politely request that land belonging to the company is tidied and grass cut, especially since the recent inclement weather has caused growth.

New Cookie Law:  The Parish Council Website has been updated to explain ‘cookies’ and now contains a statement that the website is compliant and does not use cookies or third party advertising.
Hartlebury Castle-Queens Jubilee event 02/06/12:  Photos are now on the website.
Other relevant information:

303 Bus Service for Hartlebury  ‘First’ have placed their Kidderminster bus operations up for sale.  This could have an adverse effect on residents travel to/from Hartlebury. It is not yet known who will take over from First and the Clerk will get more information and report to the next meeting.
Register of Electors 2012:  WDC have advised that electoral registration forms will be sent out earlier this year. Leaflets have been placed on the two notice boards in the village.

Village SOS scheme:  Grants are available for voluntary and community groups or organisations to apply for funding to help develop plans for enterprising community projects. The deadline for application 21 July and 12 September.  Further information is available on http;//www.villagesos.org.uk

Green Deal:  the Government has published its detailed plans and WCC is progressing plans for developing a county wide Green Deal for residents and businesses.  More information will be supplied as when released.



c: County Councillor’s Report 
Cllr Broomfield has spoken to Cllr Blagg (Worcs County Council’s Cabinet Member for Waste and Sustainability) and invited him to speak to the Parish Council re the proposed incinerator. A September Public Meeting was suggested.  This will be after the Sec of State’s decision but prior to the WCC discussion re financing of the incinerator. The plant could therefore still be refused based on cost. The Clerk was asked to liaise with Cllr Blagg to arrange a suitable date in September. 

Cllr Broomfield enquired about the crossing in Inn Lane and pedestrian crossing for wheelchairs, which was brought up at the last meeting.  He was informed that Worcs CC Highways Division have made this a low priority.  Cllr Broomfield offered to donate up to £900 to enable this improved access and said he would contact Roy Fullee, Worcs CC Highways Officer, to put this in motion and establish the actual cost.  The thanks of the Parish Council were extended to him.





d: District Councillor’s Report
Cllr Dowty informed Councillors that, under the Localism Act, all District Councillors would be undertaking a ward walk to talk to parishioners, identify issues and provide feedback to the Plan.  

There is no change to the SWDP for Hartlebury.  However, the wording of the new policy relating to waste is not clear.  Letters are to be sent out by WDC regarding the consultation period which starts 6th August.

Cllr Dowty advised that the new Chairman of Wychavon DC (Cllr Richard Morris) has offered to come and meet Councillors
.  Thanks of the Parish Council were extended.


6. Parish Hall Management The Chairman of the Parish Hall Management Committee, informed Councillors that, by community resolution, compensation had been pursued from two families whose children had been climbing on the Village Hall roof.  One debt of £20 was still outstanding and the matter cannot be closed until payment is received.  No apology has yet been received from the families involved.


A Village Hall website is being considered. Leaflets have been distributed listing  events on over the next few months. These have been prepared by a well-wisher. A film show is taking place on the 14th re the recent Flower show and Festival.  Songs of Praise, led by the West Mercia Police Band will take place on the 27th at the Church.


7.  Finance:  Payments totalling £3487.71 were approved for payment.  An additional £100.53 was agreed to buy 3 up-to-date reference books for the new Parish Clerk.
8. Old Worcester Road Development    The Chairman has spoken to the agent, Chris Hemming who has received a letter from the Old Forge Gardens Residents Association (OFGRA) raising a number of concerns.  Mr Hemming is taking the issues raised in the letter seriously.  

The Chairman referred Councillors to the proposal already circulated and the five proposals therein, that:  1) OWR potential development be a regular item on the PC agenda; 2) regular liaison with the agents (Rhys-Davies) takes place by a small nominated group of councillors; 3) a questionnaire be distributed to every household to explore wider public views; 4) the PC will aim to make accurate information available to the whole community and 5) a Councillor should be nominated to act as a liaison person between the Council and the residents, and/or residents’ campaign group. The proposal was adopted and Cllr Alan Jones volunteered to act as liaising councillor with OFGRA. Cllrs Kirby, Brookes, A Jones and the Chairman will form the sub-group to liaise with Chris Hemming. It is intended Mr Hemming will meet the sub- group soon. The sub-group will prepare a questionnaire and report back in one month’s time.
9. Neighbourhood Plans Positive responses from the e-mails sent out regarding the proposed ‘Parish Plan’ were reported by the Chairman.  Representatives are sought from all interested parties within the village and a public meeting will be arranged shortly, to progress the Plan.  An update will be provided next month.
10.
New Homes Bonus It was proposed and agreed that funding from this scheme is used to fund a mounted, moveable speed-activated sign for the village (see results of speeding checks below). The Clerk was asked to investigate the potential cost. Sharing this cost with another local parish is an option which will also be explored.
11. Speeding   The results of the speed survey on OW Road have been received and indicate a regular culture of speeding. This has been reported by Worcs CC to Police. The Chairman informed Councillors that the Parish Council reports to the WMSRP (West Mercia Safer Roads Partnership). Clerk to ask them to consider including the OW Road in their community concern programme.  At the next meeting, the police representative will also be asked about speeding in Walton Road.
12.  Tennis Club closure:  Cllr Howard understood that the Tennis Club had closed, as did many other people, he indicated. Cllr Bishop said he had spoken to the Tennis Club Treasurer this week. There are no proposals for closure at present. Discussion took place regarding the state of the courts, etc. It was suggested a representative of the Club be asked to come to the Parish Council.  Cllr Bishop will arrange this for the next meeting.
13.  Incinerator Issues:  Cllr Brookes updated Councillors on the two main proposals included in her report, previously circulated. Discussion took place. In view of the imminent Government decision (due 19th July), the Chairman proposed that:
1) if the incinerator receives planning permission from Sec of State then the information leaflet be circulated making clear what action is still available to interested parties;

2) in the meantime, a Freedom of Information request based on Cllr Brookes’ suggestion, with certain points clarified, will be sent with a covering letter (yet to be drafted) to Caroline Spelman MP, Secretary for the Environment. 


A vote was taken and there were no objections.  
14. Correspondence for Information:  National Travel Passes issued in 2008 are shortly up for renewal and Worcs CC has notified that renewal is to be phased in over the next 10 months and they will be writing to everyone.  
15. Councillors’ Reports and Items for Future Agenda. The Chairman circulated a letter of thanks from the Hartlebury Castle Preservation Trust for the Council’s support for the Jubilee Picnic and the donation of £1000. £200 had been donated to Worcester Sea Scouts.

Cllr Cupper reported that a hedge in Inn Lane, opposite ‘Roselands’ was growing into the lane and causing visibility problems. This remains a disputed stretch. A large machine is needed due to the size of the hedge.


 Items for the Next Agenda 
1. Hospital Programme closure – potential impact.
2. Parish Council Newsletter.

3. Preservation of Hartlebury landmarks (Art Society letter)

4. Cllr Broomfield gave his apologies for the next meeting.

16.  Date of Next Meeting:  Tuesday, August 7th 2012 at 7.00pm at Hartlebury Parish Hall.
The meeting closed at 9.40pm
______________________________________________________________________
NOTES FROM PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

Ten members of the public attended the meeting.  The following issues were raised:
Signage – North Gate of Trading Estate:  The Chairman confirmed as the sign is located outside the Trading Estate, the owners are not willing to contribute and as it is not legally enforceable, the Parish Council have decided not to fund it.  However, the Lengthsman has been asked to re-erect the existing one to make it more noticeable.  

Signage – Junction of Manor Lane:  One resident expressed concerns (via e-mail) regarding people overtaking when the road goes into one lane and described it as the worst junction on the A449.  
Kidderminster Shuttle – Hospital closure/Incinerator PFI – see Minutes above.

Hartlebury Tennis Courts – One resident felt that (if the Tennis Club does close in the future) then the opportunity should be taken to provide more for the children and young people of the village, e.g. by way of a facility to skateboard, roller-skate, etc, as well as leave a court for families to play tennis together.  He suggested the road between the Village Hall and the courts could be done away with to increase available play space.
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